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Faculty senate meeting
Whiting Hall 112

3 January 2012

4pm

Present: Han, Metts, Faries, Kawasha, St. Mark, McClain, Franklin, Arora, Dowling, Johnson, No Yoon, Andreou, Taylor, Sivapatham, Cox, Sarhan, Murphy, Dolo
Absent: Silberg, Jamison, Stewart, Ide, Reddick, Smith, Tessema, Singh, Sajwan, Warren
Excused: Yount, Brown
Visitors: Myers, Brannen, Fayoyin, Wyche, Agata, McMillan, Schroeder, Wu, Leseane, Niranjan, Lambright, Muy(?), Jolley, Clark, Dunn, Stokes, Chen 

I. The meeting was called to order by Dr. Dowling at 4:05. Dr. Dozier started the meeting.

II. Approval of agenda – Dr. Dozier called for a motion for approval of the agenda. The motion was by seconded and unanimously approved.
III. Approval of minutes – the November 2011 minutes are amended to include the following names: Drs. Dorothy Martin-Gardner and Kenneth Jordan, as well as Ms. Fayoyin were visitors at the November meeting. In response to his inquiry, Dr. Faries was directed to contact the corresponding secretary, Dr. Metts, for excused absence and confirming email. With the amendments, the motion to accept the November 2011 minutes was seconded and approved. 
IV. Dr. Dozier asked Dr. Dowling to lead the committee reports. 

· Dr. Dowling first recognized Ms. Louise Wyche, as the newly elected senator from the Library, who will be installed soon. 

A. Executive Committee

· Dr. Dowling reported on the deliberations of the Executive committee.

1. On-line evaluation: Dr. Dowling asked Dr. McClain to report on this issue. 

Dr. McClain listed some of the challenges of the recent electronic evaluation such as rushed process and low response rate. The Senate was informed that questions about the student evaluations would not be taken at this meeting; instead, the membership was asked to email concerns regarding the online evaluations to any member of the Executive Committee, who will schedule a block of discussion time in the February 2012 meeting. Dr. Crow will be invited to comment on the concerns forwarded to the Executive Committee. The February discussion will be followed by a vote on future student evaluations. Dr. McClain reminded the Senate that concerns will be compiled and sent to Dr. Crow a priori.  The Executive Committee believes that this process will assist the Senate in having a productive discussion and efficient use of the allotted time. 

2. Athletics & academics: - There is a shared concern that the time student-athletes are spending on their sport may be surpassing NCAA guidelines.  The Executive Committee is planning to send a letter to the Athletic Director regarding these concerns.  Dr. Dowling requested that anyone interested in providing additional input on this matter forward their concerns and comments to any member of the Executive Committee as quickly as possible. 

3. Dr. Dowling relayed that many faculty had expressed concerns regarding the way in which classes were scheduled.  Specifically, other institutions scheduled classes on Monday and Wednesdays, Tuesdays and Thursdays as well as the traditional Monday, Wednesday and Friday.  Dr. Dowling reported that the Senate Executive Committee had decided to form an Ad Hoc Committee to examine class scheduling as since this issue had the potential to impact all faculty members.  He asked for six volunteers to serve on the committee.  The charge of the committee will be to explore the way we schedule classes (MWF, MW, TR and other formats). Dowling stated that he expected to schedule the initial meeting of this committee in the next week or so.

4. Dowling noted that the Committee on Committees had met the first part of its charge in staffing the Senate Committees.  He reminded the members of the Committee that they should now turn their focus to the second part of the charge.  Specifically, the Committee was tasked with reexamination of committee structure, especially pertinent to faculty responsibilities. Dr. Dowling reminded the senate that the faculty senate makes recommendations to the President regarding issues within its purview.  He then distributed a BOR document that outlined faculty rules and regulations and clarified the span of faculty influence.1  The importance of this portion of the charge to the Committee on Committees was illustrated by the present discussion on the existence of the admissions committee and the duality of the scholarship and computer committees; other committee concerns will also be addressed. 

5. Handbook – Dr. Dowling reported that he spoke with the VPAA about its approval in early December.  The VPAA relayed that the Handbook was still in his office and would be forwarded to the President’s Office in early December.  Dowling noted that time was of the essence as the Handbook was a “living document” and that some areas had already been identified as needing revision.  Dr. Dozier concurred, stating that she had indeed received the document and in completing her review, she had identified several issues of concern.  She said that she intended to discuss the Handbook with the Executive Committee at its next meeting and that she hoped that final approval of the handbook would be in the near future.

6. Responses: Dr. Gardner inquired about faculty input into these issues and about appropriate numbers for senate representation. Dr. Dowling responded that committee deliberation allows for faculty input and the senate representation will be addressed in the next faculty affairs meeting which he hoped would be sometime within the next week. 

B. NPCC – Dr. Stokes reported on the various curriculum proposals [sent earlier to all senators by email] and summarized the important components of each.

1.  COBA

a. Minor in Entrepreneurship (new minor)

b. Global Logistics and International Business minor (revision)

2. COST 

a. Dr. Stokes mentioned that the Mathematical Modeling course must go to the board for approval because of its addition to Area A. 

a. All math majors must take pre-calculus. 

b. He also read a list of pre-requisites for engineering majors during his summary of the curriculum proposals.

a. Math course prerequisite revisions (course changes)

b.  Electronics Engineering Technology (ELET) prerequisite revisions (course changes)

c.  GA Tech Regional Engineering Program (GTREP) course deletions (program change)

d.  GTREP prerequisite revisions (course changes)

e.  Civil Engineering Technology (CIVT) minor revisions (program change)

f.  Civil Engineering Technology (CIVT) and Engineering (ENGR) prerequisite revisions (course changes)

g.  Computer Science Technology (CSCI) prerequisite revisions (course changes)

3.  CLASS 

a.  Dr. Stokes mentioned that changes were made to bring consistency to pre-requisites. 

a. All students must pass ENGL 1102 to move on to other courses.

b. Some courses in Criminal Justice were moved to Area F and electives were reduced. 

c. The RPHS courses were divided and renamed RELG and PHIL according to a new BOR policy.

d.  ENGL 3415 – Introduction to Technical Writing (new course)

e. Change Philosophy course listings (course changes)

f. Religious Studies course designation change (course changes)

g. Criminal Justice Area F change (program change)   Add Intro to Sociology & remove Intro to Research Methods

h. Criminal Justice Area G change (program change) Add Intro to Research Methods

i. Criminal Justice Area H change (program change) General electives deletion from 9 to 6 credit hours

4. Dr. Stokes’ report led to a motion to accept all curriculum proposals. The motion  

was seconded and the curriculum proposals from the NPCC Committee were  

accepted and approved.

B. Committee on committee – no report
C. Other reports - none
II. Correspondence – none
III. President’s report- Dr. Dozier welcomed and commended everyone for working together for “One SSU.”
A. Graduation: Remarks about the December graduation were positive. Since degree completion and graduation are high priorities, Dr. Dozier encouraged on-line courses, especially for those classes that meet only once a year. Any students who lacked a small amount of funds should be referred to offices of the VPAA and President to assist with the shortfall. Dr. Dozier is a member on the BOR’s Complete College Committee, whose goal is to increase graduation rates 20% in the next year. Georgia ranks poorly at present. Dr. Dozier solicits any input that will help in degree completion. 
B. Spring enrollment: Dr. Clark reported on the student population for spring 2012. He seeks better methods to get more students pre-registered. According to his statistics,

1. 531 new students were accepted.

2. In Spring 2011, the total preregistered was 3341; in spring 2012, 3834 students preregistered. Of the students not preregistered, 456 live in on-campus housing of which 195 have been identified as freshmen. 

3. Currently, student housing has a waiting list (27 students).
4. Approx. 200 deferred enrollment from the fall to the spring due to lack of housing.
5. Academic suspension – 178 students engaged in appeals

C. SACS: Dr. Dozier and all administrators attended the Dec meeting 2011, and her report clarified some misconceptions about SACS’s statement. 

1. Background- in its self-report, SSU stated that it failed to demonstrate compliance in providing enough full-time faculty for the Criminal Justice program.  This inadequacy involved SSU’s own policy for number of faculty members. The statement was based on the rising number of Criminal Justice majors: 38 to 319 students over a 14-year span. 
2. SACS response- a statement of warning was given to SSU with a recommendation to hire more faculty members for this program, with the issue resolved by Aug 1, 2011. Some students have been “twittering” and “tweeting” that SSU lost its accreditation but this conclusion is not true. This status means that SSU will retain its accreditation but has not received re-affirmation.2 The SACS board has the option to remove the warning. 
3. SSU Action – 

a. Two searches were held in Spring 2011 and Fall 2011 but neither search yielded a sufficient candidate for hire. 
b. A report sent to SACS on Aug 1 demonstrated “due diligence” and plans to hire full-time tenure-track. However, the lateness of the report and retirement of the SACS point person hindered the process. At present, two temporary full-time faculty members (Ph.D.) have been hired for Spring 2012 while the search for permanent faculty is ongoing. Dr. Sarhan added that all other searches should be concluding very soon. 

c. SACS serious about policy – reading the language of 2.8, Dr. Dozier noted that SACS has zero tolerance for institutional non-compliance, especially when SSU reported itself as understaffed. She welcomes questions, comments and any other statements related to this issue and the BOR will continue to be informed of SSU’s progress.
2. Other considerations –
While the self-report was based on the ratio of Criminal Justice majors to faculty, (148 to 1), out of 322 majors, 68% were freshman taking core classes while the rest (218) were enrolled in major courses. Perhaps the major declaration of freshman, when not enrolled in Area F courses, should be reconsidered. 
3. Responses: Dr. Chetty inquired about an ongoing issue of “student/faculty ratio” 
Another faculty member stated that the SSU report to SACS “jeopardized the 
whole university.” However, Dr. Lambright remarked that, except for this one issue, SSU’s report could have been flawless.

4. Final comments: Dr. Dozier hopes to have a “lively discussion” with the VPAA office about freshman students and declaration of majors. 2.8 is a high-profile requirement that will be closely monitored at SSU. After receiving the formal letter from SACS, SSU will detail its action taken on the issue; a monitoring SACS visit to the campus may or may not ensue before SACS deliberates at its June 2012 meeting.
D. President’s Report:  other issues.  
1. Financial Aid: Dr. Sarhan talked about the relationship between financial aid and classes. According to policy, students who repeat a “D” class will not be paid for that course. He encouraged faculty to think about ways to address this issue in the future because a “D” class is not supported with funds. Mr. Jolley added that this policy applies to repeated courses since a “D” does not count towards a completed degree. For the Federal government, a repeated D course affects financial aid support. If the student has a course load of 12 credits that includes a repeated course based on “D,” a financial aid award is reduced from full-time to part-time. Such reduction impacts socio-economic population at SSU: 93% receive financial aid. Satisfactory progress (GPA, passing classes) give students an opportunity to appeal for continued aid. If successful, a student can be granted aid despite setbacks but on a one-time basis. The GPA status also depends on attempted hours with different GPA numbers for each level (60 attempted hours=2.0), and many students may drop classes to negotiate GPA number while others fail classes. Dr. Clark remarked that Academic suspensions are “cut and dry” but other academic statuses may be less clear. Dr. Dozier asked faculty to monitor students for academic progress. To assist students who experience a small financial short-fall, Dr. Dozier asked faculty to contact the VPAA and/or President’s offices. Alumni funding can help appropriate students 

2. Dr. Dozier also responded to questions from Dr. Myers. 

a. Should SSU consider limiting the number of student withdrawals? While an institution outside of the USG system does so, Dr. Dozier recalled a protest at UGA when such restrictions were imposed. However, SSU faculty can discuss this issue.

b. How are some students re-instated at mid-term? Dr. Dozier listed members of an administration team who respects the role of faculty in this matter--Drs. Sarhan and Clark, Mr. Jolley—and who are working diligently to avoid such problems. Mr. Jolley stated that students must be satisfactorily enrolled to stay in housing and fees must be paid to a designated company by January 14, 2012. This process complies with BOR policy.

IV. Announcements 
A. Two library representatives have been selected to attend an HBCU Library Alliance Leadership Institute

B. Dr. Lisa Yount is the QEP director.
V. Adjournment: Dr. Dozier adjourned the meeting at 5:01pm.

1The document distributed by Dr. Dowling


3.2.4 Faculty Rules and Regulations http://www.usg.edu/policymanual/section3/policy/3.2_faculties/ 
The Faculty, or the council, senate, assembly, or such other comparable body at an institution (BoR Minutes, May 2010) shall, subject to the approval of the president of the institution:

1. Make statutes, rules, and regulations for its governance and for that of the students;

2. Provide such committees as may be required;

3. Prescribe regulations regarding admission, suspension, expulsion, classes, courses of study, and requirements for graduation; and

4. Make such regulations as may be necessary or proper for the maintenance of high educational standards.

A copy of the institution’s statues, rules, and regulations made by the faculty shall be filed with the Chancellor. The faculty shall also have primary responsibility for those aspects of student life which relate to the educational process, subject to the approval of the president of the institution. (BoR Minutes, 1986-87, p. 333, May 2010).
2Correspondence in a Jan 13 email from the President’s office clarifies the SACS situation.
ACTIONS TAKEN BY THE SENATE: 

· Amended the November 2011 minutes

· Approved curriculum proposals from COST, COBA, and CLASS
Upcoming ACTION ITEMS:

· Invite Dr. Crow to February meeting

· Send notices to faculty, senators about sending comments regarding online student evaluations

· Call for volunteers on ad hoc committee regarding class scheduling

· Draft letter to AD about athletics concern

